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Banking in Europe: Disentangling a Twin Crisis

The on-going sovereign debt crisis in 
Europe continues to put strains on 
banks’ balance sheets but also the Sin-
gle European Market in banking. Rather 
than disentangling the sovereign debt 
and bank crises, recent policy decisions 
have tied the two even closer together. 
The use of the additional liquidity pro-
vided by the ECB through longer-term 
refinancing operations (LTRO) by some 
banks to stock up on government bonds 
has tied the fate of sovereigns and banks 
even closer together. And while first 
steps have been taken to address (i) sov-
ereign insolvency of some periphery 
countries and (ii) the risk of sovereign 
illiquidity turning into a self-fulfilling 
solvency crisis in some other countries, 
there are still no proper mechanisms in 
place to address either. This paper dis-
cusses the critical role of the European 
banking system and its regulation in 
this crisis. I argue that without disen-
tangling bank and sovereign debt fragil-
ity, the euro area will not get out of the 
current crisis. Similarly, the euro area 
can only become a sustainable currency 
union if the regulatory dichotomy be-
tween macro and financial stability is 
overcome and an effective European fi-
nancial safety net is created. 

The current euro area crisis is a 
child of the 2007/8 Global Financial 
Crisis and the failure of European pol-
icy makers to respond to the crisis by 
building the appropriate frameworks 
and institutions. It has made obvious 
the trilemma of the European Banking 
Market, i.e. the impossibility to main-
tain financial stability with cross- 
border banking and national regula-
tion. It has also shown that the home 
bias in government security holdings 
ties banks and sovereign closer together 
and can result in negative feedback 
loops. In summary, not having ad-
dressed the underlying weaknesses of 
banks and the institutional frameworks 

to deal with bank and sovereign fra-
gility has exacerbated the crisis and 
made a rapid exit all but impossible. In 
turn, it points to reforms in bank regu-
lation and resolution frameworks as a 
critical entry point to solve the current 
crisis.

This paper first discusses the trends 
towards cross-border banking in the 
early 21st century and how they inter-
acted with other trends in the financial 
system to form the financial system as 
we observed it in 2007 before the out-
break of the Global Financial Crisis and 
what benefits and risks this has brought 
for Europe and the euro area. I then 
turn to the implications of cross-border 
banking for the stability framework and 

argue that monetary and financial sta-
bility can no longer be targeted sepa-
rately, but have to be approached in a 
joint framework. Finally, I address the 
short-term needs during the current 
crisis, which involve cutting the un-
healthy link between sovereign and 
banks, especially in periphery coun-
tries, to help address the fragility on 
both sides. 

Before moving on, let me note that 
a large part of the analysis in this paper 
is based on a CEPR policy report that I 
co-authored with Franklin Allen, Elena 
Carletti, Philip Lane, Dirk Schoenmaker 
and Wolf Wagner. While we finalized 
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this report in April 2011, the orderly 
default by Greece and the continuous 
doubts on debt sustainability of Ireland 
and Portugal and, more recently, Spain, 
and concerns on some other peripheral 
states have reinforced the messages in 
this report. The on-going crisis has also 
reinforced regulatory instincts to focus 
on national interests and stakeholders 
when it comes to cross-border bank-
ing, which makes exit from the crisis 
even more difficult. 

How Did We Get Here?

The monetary union was supposed to 
be the crowning element for a single 
economic area in Europe, eliminating 
exchange rate uncertainty and thus fur-
ther boosting economic exchange 
across borders and free flows of capital 
and labor. At the same time, a regula-
tory framework for cross-border bank-
ing within Europe was established, in 
the form of several European Banking 
Directives, with the objective of creat-
ing a single market in banking. The in-
troduction of the euro in 1999 elimi-
nated currency risk and provided a fur-
ther push for financial integration 
(Kalemli-Ozcan, Papaioannou, and 
Peydró, 2010). Chart 1 illustrates this 
trend towards increasing importance of 
cross-border banks across European fi-
nancial systems. This trend towards 
cross-border banking can also be seen 
in an increasing share of cross-border 
merger and acquisitions in total merger 
and acquisitions, as documented by 
Buch and DeLong (2010). Finally, this 
trend towards cross-border banking 
can also be illustrated for individual 
banks in Europe. The percentage of 
foreign assets in total assets is 82% for 
Deutsche Bank, 64% for Santander, 
62% for UniCredit, 41% for BNP Pari-
bas and 29% for Societe Generale (Al-
len et al., 2011). And the trends to-
wards globalization went hand in hand 

with a trend towards consolidation, 
with the result that the largest banking 
groups controlled more than 16% of 
global banking assets in 2008, more 
than double their market share in 1998 
(Claessens et al., 2010). Globalization 
and consolidation were accompanied by 
several other important trends in the fi-
nancial system, including a trend to-
wards less safe assets on banks’ balance 
sheets, partly driven by the low interest 
rate environment and consequent 
search for yield, and a move away from 
high-cost but stable retail funding to-
wards lower-cost but more volatile 
wholesale funding. All of these trends 
were the backdrop on which the sub-
prime mortgage crisis in the USA hit 
the global financial system in 2007.

When the 2007 crisis erupted in 
the U.S., cross-border banks were an 
important transmission channel. In a 
financially integrated world, where 
large shares of assets are traded on in-
ternational markets and with high 
amounts of inter-bank claims across 
borders, the contagion effects were 
pronounced and immediate, going 
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through direct cross-border lending, 
local lending by subsidiaries of large 
multinational banks and lower access of 
local banks to international financing 
sources.  

The Global Financial Crisis of 
2007/8 saw a striking asymmetry 
 between the reactions by monetary  
and by regulatory authorities. The 
shock that the Lehman Brothers failure 
in September 2008 caused on global 
 financial markets is illustrative for this. 
While central banks coordinated well 
to address the liquidity crisis in the 
 international financial markets, regula-
tors did not coordinate well when it 
came to dealing with failing cross-
boarder financial institutions, as be-
came obvious in the cases of the Bene-
lux bank Fortis and the Icelandic banks. 
In the case of Fortis, in spite of MoUs 
and close cooperation of supervisors, 
resolution of the bank had to be nation-
alized, i.e. the bank had to be split up 
along national borders, and ultimately 
the three pieces had to be nationalized. 
In the case of the Icelandic banks, de-
fault led to an uneven treatment of 
 national and international creditors and 
a political crisis within Iceland and 
 between Iceland and several other 
 European countries. Over time, coor-
dination improved, as most obvious 
from the Vienna initiative, where coor-
dination between international finan-
cial institutions, regulators and banks 
led to several cross-border banks mak-
ing specific rollover and recapitaliza-
tion commitments vis-à-vis their sub-
sidiaries in Central and Eastern Europe 
(De Haas et al., 2012). However, as I 
discuss below, these attempts at coordi-
nation are still mostly ad-hoc rather 
than based on a robust institutional 
framework. 

The Benefits and Risks of Cross-
Border Banking
The benefits and risks of cross-border 
banking have been extensively analyzed 
and discussed by researchers and policy 
makers alike. Cross-border banking 
can bring competition and higher effi-
ciency into host countries, thus helping 
to deepen and broaden financial sys-

tems as seen most prominently in Cen-
tral and Eastern Europe during the late 
1990s and early 2000s. The main sta-
bility benefits stem from diversification 
gains; in spite of the Spanish housing 
crisis, Spain’s large banks remain rela-
tively solid, given the profitability of 
their Latin American subsidiaries. Sim-
ilarly, foreign banks can help reduce 
funding risks for domestic firms if do-
mestic banks run into problems. How-
ever, there are also significant costs of 
cross-border banking, though they do 
not necessarily materialize at the same 
time as the benefits. Foreign capital is 
likely to be more mobile than domestic 
capital and in a crisis situation, foreign 
banks may simply decide to “cut and 
run”. As seen in Central and Eastern 
Europe, there is a regulatory and politi-
cal bias to force large cross-border 
banks to withdraw from host econo-
mies and focus on home markets. There 
is also the risk of contagion: in the same 
way as cross-border banking insulates 
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the domestic economy from domestic 
shocks, it also exposes it to foreign 
shocks (Degryse, Elahi and Penas, 
2010) As became obvious in the recent 
crisis, the formation of cross-border 
banks has also increased the complex-
ity, the interconnectedness and the size 
of institutions and their failure may 
thus impose significantly higher costs 
on economies than the failure of a 
purely domestic bank. 

The costs of cross-border banking 
might outweigh the diversification 
 benefits if outward or inward bank 
 investment is too concentrated. Sev-
eral Central and Eastern European 
countries are highly dependent on a  
few West  European banks, and the 
Nordic and Baltic region are relatively 
interwoven without much diversifi-

cation. At the system-level, the EU is 
poorly diversified and is overexposed  
to the United States, which explains 
why it was harder hit by the Global 
 Financial Crisis than other regions of 
the world (Schoenmaker and Wagner, 
2011). While regulatory interven- 
tions into the structure of cross- 
border banking would be difficult  
if not counter-productive, a careful 

 monitoring of these imbalances is called 
for. 

Beyond the geographic diversifica-
tion of bank flows, there is an obvious 
need to focus on specific financial insti-
tutions. The crisis of 2008 has clearly 
shown the deficiencies of both national, 
but especially of cross-border bank res-
olution frameworks. Most European 
countries did not have the necessary 
tools to deal with failing banks beyond 
forcing them into regular liquidation 
processes – with all the negative conta-
gion and spill-over risks this has for the 
rest of the financial system and the neg-
ative repercussions for the economy at 
large – or bailing them out with tax-
payers having to bear the consequences 
of private risk decisions and thus creat-
ing moral hazard risk. While these ex-
ternal costs of bank failure call for spe-
cific bank resolution frameworks on 
the national level to minimize the ex-
ternal costs of bank failure and moral 
hazard risks at the same time, there are 
additional frictions and externalities 
that call for a special focus of regulators 
on cross-border banks. First, cross-
border banking increases the similari-
ties of banks in different countries and 
raises their interconnectedness, which, 
in turn, can increase the risk of sys-
temic failures even though individual 
bank failures become less likely due to 
diversification benefits (e.g., Wagner, 
2010). Second, national supervision of 
cross-border banks give rise to distor-
tions as shown by Beck, Todorov and 
Wagner (2012). The home-country 
regulator will be more reluctant to in-
tervene in a cross-border bank the 
higher the share of foreign deposits and 
assets and more likely to intervene the 
higher the share of foreign equity. The 
reason for this is that a higher asset and 
deposit share outside the area of super-
visory responsibility externalises part 
of the failure costs, while a higher share 
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of foreign equity reduces the incentives 
to allow the bank to continue, as the 
benefits are reaped outside the area of 
supervisory responsibility. This bias be-
came obvious during the 2007/08 cri-
sis, when banks with a higher share of 
foreign ownership were intervened at 
an earlier point of fragility, while banks 
with a higher share of foreign assets and 
deposits were intervened at a later point 
(Beck, Todorov and Wagner, 2012).

In the wake of the crisis, attempts 
have been made to address these gaps in 
resolution frameworks, both on the na-
tional but also on the European level. 
Following the de Larosière (2009) re-
port, the European Banking Authority 
(EBA) was established to more inten-
sively coordinate micro-prudential is-
sues, while the European Systemic Risk 
Board (ESRB) is in charge of addressing 
macro-prudential issues. Further reach-
ing reform suggestions, such as creat-
ing a European-level supervisor with 
intervention powers or a European de-
posit insurance fund with resolution 
powers modeled after the U.S. FDIC 
(Federal Deposit Insurance Corpora-
tion or the Canadian CDIC (Canada 
Deposit Insurance Corporation), how-
ever, were rejected, mostly based on 
arguments of the principle of subsidiar-
ity, national sovereignty over taxpayers’ 
money that might be needed for resolu-
tion of large cross-border banks and the 
need to amend European treaties.

Given the biased incentives of na-
tional regulators discussed above, how-
ever, there is a strong case for a Pan-
European regulator with the necessary 
supervisory powers and resources. 
While different institutional solutions 
are possible, a European-level frame-
work for deposit insurance and bank 
resolution is critical in order to enable 
swift and effective intervention into 
failing cross-border banks, reduce un-
certainty and strengthen market disci-

pline. Depending on the choice of reso-
lution authority (supervisor or central 
bank), the new European Banking 
 Authority (EBA) or the European Cen-
tral Bank (ECB) can be given this cen-
tral power in the college of resolution 
authorities. In addition, resolution and 
recovery plans, also known as living 
wills, for cross-border banks should be 
developed to allow for an orderly wind-
ing down of (parts of) a large systemic 
financial institution. As large financial 
institutions have multiple legal entities, 
interconnected through intercompany 
loans, it is most cost effective to resolve 
a failing bank at the group level. This 
can imply a split-up of the group, sale 
of parts to other financial institutions 
and liquidation of other parts. In this 
context, ex ante burden-sharing arrange-
ments should be agreed upon to over-
come coordination failure between gov-
ernments in the moment of failure and 
ineffective ad hoc solutions. By agreeing 
ex ante on a burden-sharing key, au-
thorities are faced only with the deci-
sion to intervene or not. In that way, 
authorities can reach the first-best solu-
tion in a swift way. It also helps over-
come the time inconsistency problem 
of bank resolution, where the optimal 
solutions ex-ante and ex-post vary, 
which creates moral hazard risks. 
While burden-sharing should be ap-
plied at the global level, it can only be 
enforced with a proper legal basis. That 
can be provided at the EU level, or at 
the regional level. A first example, al-
beit legally non-binding, is the Nordic 
Baltic scheme.

Critically, such a cross-border su-
pervisory and resolution authority 
needs the necessary resources to re-
solve large cross-border banks in an ef-
ficient manner. That is why a combina-
tion of the resolution authority with a 
deposit insurance scheme for cross-
border banks might be necessary. In-
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dustry-based funding for such a scheme 
is also called for to reduce concerns of 
moral hazard, where the downside risk 
of banks’ risk-taking is borne by tax-
payers. Since deposit insurance, even if 
financed by banks themselves, always 
faces limitations in case of systemic 
bank failure, however, a back-stop by 
national governments, possibly through 
a European institution, such as the 
EFSF, is necessary.

Linking Financial and 
 Macro-Stability

The euro area crisis is as much a joint 
sovereign debt and banking crisis as it is 
a crisis of governance. Large imbal-
ances have built up since the introduc-
tion of the euro, driven partly by diver-
gent real exchange rates, non-synchro-
nized business cycles, and capital flows 
attracted by housing bubbles. As pointed 
out by many commentators, however, 
the aggregate fiscal position of the euro 
zone is stronger than that of the UK, 
the USA or Japan. Take for example the 
fiscal deficit, which is predicted to 
reach 3.4% in 2012 in the euro area, 
compared to 7.6% in the USa, 7.7% in 
the UK and 8.0% in Japan. Similarly, 
the euro area as aggregate runs a cur-
rent account surplus, unlike the USA 
and the UK. However, behind this rela-
tively favorable aggregate picture lies a 
large variation within the euro area and 
the necessary institutions to address 
these internal macroeconomic imbal-
ances are missing. While this holds true 
for many policy areas, most promi-
nently fiscal policy, this has become es-
pecially clear in the area of cross-bor-
der banking.

The crisis has raised fundamental 
questions on the interaction of mone-
tary and financial stability. While the 
inflation-targeting paradigm treated 
monetary and financial stability as sep-
arate goals, with monetary policy aim-

ing at monetary stability and micro-
prudential policy aiming at financial 
stability, the crisis has questioned this 
approach fundamentally. Inflation tar-
geting was also behind the original 
Growth and Stability Pact in the Maas-
tricht Treaty and is also the background 
for the recent Fiscal Compact. This ig-
nores, however, the close interaction 
between banking and official sector, in-
cluding through banks holding govern-
ments bonds, and the effects of asset 
and credit bubbles. Both Spain and 
 Ireland fulfilled the Maastricht criteria 
going into the crisis, but experienced 
real estate boom and bust cycles, with 
losses ending up on governments’ 
books, both directly through bank fail-
ures as indirectly through recessions 
driving up deficit and debt to GDP ra-
tios. Similarly, banks’ lending retrench-
ment following the 2007/8 crisis has a 
negative impact on the private sector 
and ultimately GDP, which in turn re-
duces tax revenues, drives up govern-
ment debt, which ultimately puts 
banks’ balance sheets under pressure, 
which are full of government bonds. 
This situation is exacerbated by the 
home bias in sovereign debt holding, 
documented by Acharya, Drechsler and 
Schnabl (2012). In 2010, more than 
60% of sovereign bond holdings by 
Irish, Italian, Portuguese and Spanish 
banks were domestic government 
bonds, with this ratio reaching almost 
90% in Greece. 

The close link between financial 
and monetary stability requires a new 
framework for macroeconomic stability, 
including the use of macro-prudential 
regulation as additional policy tool be-
yond micro-prudential regulation. While 
monetary policy should take into ac-
count asset and not only consumer price 
inflation, one tool is simply not enough 
to achieve both goals, especially not in a 
currency union, where asset price cy-



Thorsten Beck 

40 th ECONOMICS CONFERENCE 2012  65

cles are not completely synchronized 
across countries. Macro-prudential 
regulation cannot only serve to counter 
the risk of asset price bubbles, but also 
mitigate risks stemming from asset 
concentration and herding behavior. 
Such regulation would have to be ap-
plied on the national, but monitored on 
the European level. While the experi-
ence with such macro-prudential regu-
lation has not been completely satisfac-
tory, as for example in Spain, this does 
not take away the argument for it, but 
rater calls for further strengthening. 

Another important issue is the close 
link between sovereign debt and bank-
ing crises in the euro area. With banks 
holding a large share of government 
bonds (and these bonds constituting a 
large share of banks’ assets), a sovereign 
debt restructuring as just happened in 
Greece leaves banks undercapitalized if 
not insolvent. In times of crisis, incen-
tives to hold government bonds (still 
considered risk-free thus with no capi-
tal charges) increase as the risk profile 
of real sector claims increases (a trend 
exacerbated by Basel II, as pointed out 
by many observers, e.g. Repullo and 
Suarez, 2012). The government debt 
overhang in many industrialized coun-
tries also creates a political bias towards 
financial repression to reduce the costs 
of government debt, with further pres-
sure for financial institutions to hold 
domestic government debt (Kirkegaard 
and Reinhart, 2012). This close inter-
action between banks and sovereigns 
also influences policy stances, such as 
that of the ECB until late last year when 
it opposed even any talk about Greek 
sovereign debt restructuring as this 
would prevent it from accepting Greek 
sovereign debt as collateral for banks, 
even at the time when it was obvious 
for all observers that debt restructuring 
would be all but inevitable. 

Several adjustments are therefore 
needed in the area of sovereign debt, as 
outlined in more detail in Allen et al. 
(2011). First of all, government debt 
should not, per se, be considered risk-
free, but incur capital charges accord-
ing to its risk profile. Second and as 
consequence of the first, asset concen-
tration ratios should take into account 
the home bias in government bond 
holdings and impose diversification 
  requirements. Third, a formal insol-
vency procedure for sovereign debt is 
needed within the European Union, 

which would limit not only the need  
for bailouts but also reduce uncer-
tainty and moral hazard risks. One way 
that such a mechanism could work is 
for the country to declare it cannot 
fully meet its debt obligations, to be 
verified by a team from the IMF, ECB 
and the European Commission, which 
would then assist in designing the opti-
mal repayment plan. In addition to such 
an insolvency procedure and orthogo-
nal to the current debate on Euro-
bonds, a closer coordination of fiscal 
policy is necessary, not just to avoid in-
dividual countries endangering the cur-
rency union with unsustainable fiscal 
policies, but to avoid procyclicality of 
fiscal policy as currently to be ob-
served.
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Long-Term Reforms,  
But Short-Term Needs
While the institutional reforms out-
lined above are necessary for the long-
term sustainability of the euro area and 
a Single European Market in Banking, 
the euro area is facing immediate needs 
in fighting the ongoing crisis. There is 
still a significant capital shortfall in 
many European banks, not yet fully 
recognized. The leverage of European 
banks is almost twice that of U.S. banks; 
as reported by Feyen, Kibuuka and Öt-
ker-Robe (2012), the asset-equity ratio 
is 18 to 20 in European banks com-
pared to 10 in the USA. While more 
recent official stress tests have finally 
started including sovereign defaults 
into their scenarios, official calcula-
tions, such as the EUR 106 billion an-
nounced in October 2012, are intended 
simply in bringing the necessary capital 

to the minimum ratio. Acharya, 
Schoenmaker and Steffens (2011), on 
the other hand, calculate a recapitaliza-
tion need of EUR 200 to 500 billion. 
The increasing weight of sovereign debt 
on banks’ balance sheets weighs down 
banks, especially in the periphery. The 
example of Greece that had to bail out 
its banks at the same time as it required 
a bailout for sovereign debt restructur-

ing is illustrative in this context. The 
close link between banks and sovereign 
in the periphery countries leads to neg-
ative feed-back loops increasing fragil-
ity for both, as already discussed above 
and requires urgent policy action. This 
close tie also exacerbates the negative 
impact of fiscal austerity measures on 
the private sector by increasing the 
multiplier effect.

While the LTRO started in late 
2011 might have succeeded in satisfying 
immediate liquidity needs of many 
banks in the euro area, it does not con-
stitute a sustainable solution to the un-
dercapitalization of many banks and 
might even create new risks. If this ad-
ditional liquidity is used for private sec-
tor lending, this could reduce the im-
pact of fiscal austerity in the periphery 
countries, while it could also lead to in-
creased risk-taking by banks, given the 
low interest rates and high leverage of 
banks (Ongena and Peydro, 2011 and 
papers cited therein). If on the other 
hand, banks use the additional cheap li-
quidity for a carry or “Sarkozy trade”1 
into higher-yield government bonds, 
this would further strengthen the links 
between sovereign and bank fragility. 
The idea that such a carry trade might 
actually increase profits and ultimately 
capital buffers of weak bank is a rather 
high-risk undertaking. In addition, the 
decentralization of the collateralization 
process from the ECB down to national 
central banks, while politically maybe a 
smart measure, might create a further 
home bias on banks’ balance sheet 
throughout the euro area. The LTRO is 
thus at best a second-best, but defi-
nitely sub-optimal response by the ECB 
to both bank and sovereign debt crises. 
However, rather than tying banks and 
sovereigns closer together, what is 
needed is to disentangle the two. 

1  Named so after the then French president who suggested exactly this bank behavior. 
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One possibility to separate sover-
eign debt and banking crises was sug-
gested by Beck, Uhlig and Wagner 
(2011) and Brunnermeier et al. (2011). 
Beck et al. suggest creating a European 
debt mutual fund, which holds a mix-
ture of the debt of euro area members 
(for example, in proportion to their 
GDP). This fund then issues tradable 
securities whose payoffs are the joint 
payoffs of the bonds in its portfolio. If 
one member country defaults or re-
schedules its debt, this will likewise af-
fect the payoff of these synthetic euro 
bonds, but in proportion of the overall 
share in its portfolio. As the share of 
most periphery countries, including 
Ireland and Portugal, would be small, a 
default of one country would not pose  
a significant risk to the Eurobond. 
Brunnermeier et al. (2011) suggest a 
similar structure, though with two 
tranches of senior and junior debt, with 
only senior debt being used for banks’ 
refinancing operations with the ECB. 
The ECB would then use only the new 
synthetic Eurobonds or European Safe 
Bonds (ESBies) as collateral in their 
open market and repurchase opera-
tions. This would create a large pool of 
a new reasonably safe and very liquid 
asset, that can serve as investment ve-
hicle for global investors and collateral 
for European banks in their operations 
with the ECB. It is important to stress 
that these are not Eurobonds as cur-
rently discussed, as they do not imply 
European mutualization of sovereign 
debt and are thus also not subject to the 
criticisms of moral hazard risk and tax-
ation without representation.

Obviously, such a synthetic Euro-
bond or ESBie would only help separate 
the two crises, but would not solve 
 either of them. To get these Eurobonds 
started, European banks would sell 
their current sovereign debt to the 
 European debt mutual fund and receive 

synthetic Eurobonds in return, which 
would make the undercapitalization of 
many banks transparent as they must 
realize the losses of peripheral govern-
ment bonds still held in their books. In 
the case of banking distress, a proper 
resolution framework is therefore 
needed, as discussed above. In the case 
of sovereign debt crisis, a formal insol-
vency procedure should be put in place, 
while at the same time a better firewall 
is needed to prevent a liquidity crisis in 
sovereign bonds to turn into a self-ful-
filling solvency crisis. Critically, such a 
construction would benefit the ECB as 
it no longer faces pressure to purchase 
bonds from high risk countries and 
would thus allow a clearer separation of 
fiscal and monetary policy. 

Another immediate concern (which 
might become more transparent with 
the above suggestion) is the large un-
dercapitalization of banks, a concern 
especially in countries with weak fiscal 
positions, such as Spain. Given the lim-
ited resources available for the recapi-
talization of banks in these countries 
and in order to turn these banks from 
being a drag on governments’ budgets 
into growth engines, recapitalization 
with European resources (such as the 
EFSF) should be considered. At the 
same time, the necessary restructuring 
of banking systems – as currently un-
der way in the Spanish caja market seg-
ment – has to be reinforced. Clear rec-
ognition of losses and avoidance of any 
ever-greening of non-performing loans 
can help avoid a prolonged banking and 
economic crisis as in Japan in the 
1990s. It is important that the current 
recapitalization of banks in Europe is 
not be done in the form of balance sheet 
retrenchment or reallocation, but 
rather in the form of true additional 
capital to support the private sector in 
their way out of the crisis. A growth 
strategy for the euro area has to focus 
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on a sound and effective financial sys-
tem to support private sector growth 
and counter the effects of the necessary 
fiscal retrenchment.

Looking beyond Policy to Politics

Beyond the lack of proper policy tools 
and mechanisms, the euro area faces a 
deeper crisis, that of a democratic defi-
cit for the necessary reforms to make 
this monetary union sustainable in the 
long-run. Political resistance in both 
core and periphery countries against 
austerity and bailouts illustrate this 
democratic deficit, which can also be 
described as “taxation without repre-
sentation”. In the long-term, the euro 
area can only survive with the neces-
sary high-level political reforms that re-
turn the democratic underpinning to 
the European project. It is in the con-
text of such a political transformation 
and integration of the euro area that 
many of the reforms outlined in this pa-
per will be significantly easier to imple-
ment, as for example suggested by 
Goodhart and Schoenmaker (2011). 
Some observers have compared the 
problems of the euro area with the long 
and painful process that the USA has 
gone through on its way to an economic 
union (Aizenman, 2012). Unlike the 
USA of the 19th and most of the 20th 
century, however, the euro area has 
much closer interconnectedness espe-
cially in the financial sector. In addi-
tion, European political culture of the 
21st century is much less willing to al-
low market forces to determine events.

Outside observers often note a “we 
are different” approach of European 
policy makers to the crisis, similarly to 
the oft-heard “this time is different”. 
There is a lot to be learnt by European 
authorities from emerging market cri-
ses of the past 20 years, including in 
terms of resolution of systemic banking 
crises. Yes, European financial systems 

might be – in the aggregate – in a stron-
ger position than many emerging mar-
kets during their respective crises peri-
ods. On the other hand, Europe’s pol-
icy makers are much more constrained 
in their crisis response, due to the gov-
ernance challenges and political con-
straints described above. Unlike in 
other industrialized countries, there 
are also constraints on the coordination 
between monetary and fiscal authori-
ties. The high degree of complacency 
by euro area policy makers is therefore 
one of the largest risk factors. Over the 
past two years, the crisis has been 
 addressed with many ad-hoc solutions, 
arrived at in the wee hours of emer-
gency summits.  None of these “solu-
tions” has addressed the underlying 
governance challenge or has created 
even the basis for a sustainable currency 
union. The risk continues that at some 
point at some crisis summit, time will 
be running out and the lack of decision 
taking will lead to a negative chain re-
action and the break-up of the euro 
area. In the current circumstances 
(May/June 2012), the largest risk is not 
that of a Greek exit from the euro area, 
but rather in how it will be handled by 
European policy makers. 

Conclusions

This paper has been based on the un-
derlying hypothesis that a sound and ef-
ficient financial system is critical for the 
functioning of modern market econo-
mies. While the Global Financial Crisis 
has shown the excesses of financial 
deepening and the possibility that a fi-
nancial sector can grow too big for so-
cial benefits, it would be dangerous to 
throw out the baby with the dirty bath-
water. Europe needs a strong, stable 
and efficient financial system that can 
provide enterprises, households and 
governments with the necessary finan-
cial services. More than ever, this is 



Thorsten Beck 

40 th ECONOMICS CONFERENCE 2012  69

necessary to grow out of the current 
crisis. The Single European Banking 
Market can bring the necessary compe-
tition and scale for the European econ-
omy, but it has to be harnessed by an 
incentive-compatible regulatory frame-
work whose geographic perimeter 
matches those of the financial institu-
tions it covers. Creating the institu-
tional framework to resolve large cross-
border banks with minimal negative 
externalities for the rest of the Euro-
pean financial system and the real econ-
omy should top the reform agenda. An 
incentive-compatible resolution frame-
work can also influence banks’ risk 
 decisions ex-ante and thus reduce fra-
gility.

Don’t let a good crisis go wasted! 
This has been a popular cri de guerre fol-
lowing the 2007/08 crisis. Europe, and 
especially the euro area, did too little 
after the 2007/08 crisis to address the 
institutional gaps in the framework that 
is needed for (i) a stable European 
banking market and (ii) the interlink-
ages between monetary and financial 
stability. It has left policy makers with 
too few policy tools and coordination 
mechanisms during the current crisis. 
Crisis resolution has been mostly re-
duced to short-term fixes and second-
best institutional structures.

The current crisis calls for urgent 
short-term measures and long-term in-
stitution building. Building the neces-
sary institutions to underpin the Euro-
pean Banking Market is obviously only 

part of a closer economic union and 
convergence process across many mar-
kets and policy dimensions, including 
labor markets and other factor markets. 
The critical role of banks as transmis-
sion channel of contagion and the close 
links between banks and sovereign 
through banks’ government bond hold-
ing, however, calls for banking reform 
as priority area. Only by addressing 
both bank and sovereign bank fragility 
with European solutions can the two be 
disentangled and solved.

One can also frame this recommen-
dation in terms of the current political 
debate on complementing the fiscal 
with a growth compact. A growth 
compact focused on increasing the de-
nominator of deficit and debt-GDP ra-
tios is certainly necessary; focusing on 
the banking system is not only impor-
tant but also necessary for such a 
growth compact to have the necessary 
impact. 
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